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Re-Connecting Through Culture

If we haven’t experienced a full 
“return to normal” this fall, I 
hope most of  you have at least 

gotten glimpses of  post-pandemic life. 
I’ve often thought that those of  

us who are a little older have the 
benefit of  life experience to put the 
challenges of  the past 20 months 
into perspective. We’ve certainly seen 
that, for some of  our students, it has 
been especially difficult to navigate 
the rigors of  our academic programs as we 
reenter physical classroom spaces and reengage 
the accountability that goes with that. When 
we were interacting mostly remotely, our new 
mantra of  “give space and give grace” was, if  
anything, easier, since distancing pretty much 
imposed the “space” part of  giving. 

Long before the pandemic, information 
technology presented us with a virtual world 
with many attractions, including many 
educational opportunities that we were able 
to engage during the pandemic and may wish 
to continue beyond. But I also think we need 
to rebuild our communities through face-to-
face interactions that restore relationships and 
connections and provide us with something 
essential to our individual and collective needs. 

I have to say that, after months of  virtual 
meetings, it has been so good to see you again, 
for real, in meetings or at gatherings or at 
cultural activities. 

With respect to cultural activities, I’m happy 
to share that oversight of  the Cultural Affairs 
Office is coming to the Fulton School and along 
with that an opportunity to fully engage the 
campus and wider community with all that these 
cultural events have to offer. 

Over the years, Salisbury University has 
provided a venue for innumerable world-class 
artists to share their talents. The success of  
that program owes an extraordinary debt of  
gratitude to retired Cultural Affairs Director 
June Krell-Salgado, who had a great eye for 
programming and a graciousness that made 
visits to our campus memorable for many 
performers – and allowed us to invite them 
back successfully. These programs connected 
the campus and wider communities in ways 

that to me are essential to 
our Carnegie distinction as a 
community-engaged campus.

Over the course of  the 
fall semester, I’ve seen our 
audiences build back up as 
we emerge from the isolation 
of  the pandemic. People have 
certainly had their reasons to 
stay away, but, as someone with 
the good fortune to stride safely 

and confidently back into the “real” world, 
I’ve also seen how performers like the Balla 
Kouyaté’s Ensemble and Ayreheart and the 
Baltimore Consort must be seen and heard in 
person for us to fully appreciate their artistry. 

I salute our Theatre Program colleagues for 
soldiering through the pandemic with some very 
inventive approaches to “remote” theatre, but it 
was so good to be back in the Black Box to enjoy 
Our Town. 

Indeed, our own ensembles are back, and, 
if  you’re reading this hot off  the press, you’ll 
still have the opportunity to attend semester-
end performances by the Chorales, Concert 
Band, Jazz Ensemble and Salisbury Symphony 
Orchestra. If  not, they, and everyone else, will 
be back in the spring. 

We’ve missed live cultural activities and 
the opportunities they provide to appreciate 
diverse forms of  expression, as well as enjoy one 
another’s company. That is all coming back, and 
I hope along with it a newfound appreciation 
not just for how much we enjoy, but need, these 
activities to thrive as a community. 

I strongly believe that a multi-venue 
performing arts center would not just give our 
campus community what it needs to recognize 
the place of, and do justice to, the arts, but it 
would make our entire community stronger in 
every sense (including economically). 

This is a strategic moment for us. Those of  
you who teach can really help by integrating 
cultural programming into your course plans. At 
a minimum, please just do yourself  the favor of  
taking time to enjoy these activities and helping 
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Kick off  your holiday season with the 

www.salisbury.edu/performingarts
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Environmental studies students Jenna 
Feinauer, Kelsey Poisal, Joshua Miller, 
Willa Coenen and Jessica Sharp 

organized an event commemorating the 30th 
anniversary of  the first National People of  
Color Environmental Leadership Summit on 
October 24. 

The students, along with three keynote 
speakers, explored the enduring legacy of  the 
summit on the international environmental 
justice and climate justice movement through 
interactive hybrid workshops, panel discussion 
and gallery walks. 

“It was promising to see not only how many 
people were interested in learning about the 
roots of  the movement but also the eagerness 
of  the group to have a natural discussion 
around the impacts of  the summit and where 
we are today,” Feinauer reflected. 

The Principles of  Environmental Justice 
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In Memoriam: Dr. Thomas G. Elliot, Founding 
Conductor of  the Salisbury Symphony Orchestra 

Arriving on campus in fall 1985,  
Dr. Thomas G. Elliot confronted   
a Music Department housed in an 

antiquated and over-crowded building. 
Adjusting creatively to these circumstances, 

he rehearsed with the symphony orchestra 
in the storage area of  a nearby maintenance 
building with egg cartons attached to the 
walls to improve the acoustics. With this, Tom 
showed he knew how to get things done, even 
in less-than-optimal circumstances.

Although he is most often remembered as 
founding conductor of  the Salisbury Symphony 
Orchestra, the full scope of  his legacy deserves 
acknowledgment. As chair of  the Music 
Department, he paved the way for fitting its 
programs into the liberal arts mission of  the 
university. 

In 1986, he rewrote the entire music 
curriculum, dropping the Bachelor of  Science 
in music education for the sake of  offering the 
Bachelor of  Arts in music and music education. 
Aligning this program with national practices, 
he added applied studio courses, along with the 
student fees to finance them, to the curriculum. 

This did not happen without some 
controversy at the time, including a 
rambunctious town hall meeting that was 
reported in The Daily Times the next day. But 
Tom’s vision prevailed and ultimately provided 
the structural framework necessary to later 
add a variety of  tracks to the music program, 

as well as eventually undergoing its first 
accreditation visit by the National Association 
for Schools of  Music (NASM). 

As the program developed, he spearheaded 
the establishment of  the Performing Arts 
Fund, contributing to it himself, as well as 
actively engaging in fundraising for it. When 
the department began raising monies for an 
endowed orchestral scholarship, he helped once 
again. 

Further, because of  Tom, SU began a long 
and very special relationship with Dr. Peter and 
Judy Jackson that continues to this day.

I vividly recall Tom’s early enthusiasm about 
founding the symphony orchestra, searching 
out accomplished players in the community 
and later his starting the youth orchestra at 
SU. Doing double duty as conductor, he put 
together unique and creative programs for 
both orchestras. And when it was time for 
someone to step into his shoes, he proved an 
avid supporter and insightful mentor of  his 
successor, Dr. Jeffrey Schoyen.

I was early on in my teaching career when 
Dr. Elliot arrived, and I will always be grateful 
for his support while I juggled a full teaching 
schedule, finished a doctorate, became a 
mother and then, in my own turn, served 
as music chair. In the latter role, I was able 
to witness the fulfillment of  Tom’s and my 
mutual dream of  receiving national (NASM) 
accreditation in 2006.

We played many a concerto together, 
including the last time he conducted the 
orchestra in December 2003, when I had the 
privilege of  being the soloist. Many former 
students, including my daughter, remember his 
kindness, humor and patience while making 
music punctuated by the chatter of  young 
rowdies during rehearsals. Amazingly, they 
always left the hall happy and singing the tunes 
they had learned under his baton. 

Dr. Elliot’s legacy is embedded in the very 
framework of  the Fulton School of  Liberal 
Arts, which continues to serve as the home base 
for all things musical at Salisbury University. 

By Linda Cockey





Isabel Quintana Wulf  organized a panel 
for the upcoming 2022 Northeast Modern 
Laguage Association’s annual conference, 
titled “The Ethics of  Care in Native American 
and Indigenous Literatures.” She will present 
her paper, “Storytelling: Creating the World, 
Sustaining the People,” in Baltimore in March. 
In it, she argues that the practice of  storytelling 
in Indigenous communities illustrates an 
ethics of  care: both as a cultural practice that 
needs tending to, as a founding principle of  
indigenous epistemologies and as a community 
defense against non-Native discourses that 
threaten Native well-being.

Quintana Wulf  also organized a panel for 
the 2022 The Society for the Study of  the 
Multi Ethnic Literature of  the United States 
(MELUS) annual conference that takes place 
in New Orleans, LA, in March. The panel is 
titled “Reckonings and Awakenings: Shifting 
Consciousness and Calling for Change,” 
and the paper she presents is titled “The 
War Without and the War Within: Refugees 
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in Dahl Russell’s “Women Who Compose” 
publication/series. In March 2021, she was 
a featured presenter/performer at the CNU 
Harp Festival on “How to Make Your Program 
More Engaging.” Her Halloween day “Dia de 
los Muertos” harp recital with students was 
attended by her 97-year-old mother, Virginia 
K. Russell, a former SU music professor and 
Dahl Russell’s first music teacher. 

Stephen Harvey will be featured in the 
Young Composer Showcase at the Jazz 
Education Network Conference in January 
2022 in Dallas, TX. Harvey’s composition for 
17-piece jazz orchestra, Projectile Dysfunction, 
was selected in the post-graduate/large 
ensemble category. As part of  the conference’s 
showcase, Harvey will participate in mentoring 
sessions with acclaimed jazz composers, 
and his composition will be performed by a 
professional ensemble.

Eric Shuster participated in a composer 
critique group hosted by Matthew Teodori 
of  the Austin, TX, percussion trio line upon 
line in October. His short film, Sapphic Texts, 
in collaboration with Alexa Letourneau, 
was selected for the OMOVIES film festival 
scheduled for December 13 in Naples, Italy.

POLITICAL SCIENCE
Eric Rittinger was interviewed by WBOC to 
discuss the legacy of  Colin Powell on American 
foreign policy and national politics. 

Sarah Surak gave the lecture “Ecological 
Critique: ‘To the Perfection of  Waste’” to a 
Global Classroom Seminar for students at 
Arizona State University and the Universidade 
Federal do ABC (UFABC) in Brazil. 

PSYCHOLOGY 
Lance Garmon

https://www.salisbury.edu/academic-offices/liberal-arts/music-theatre-and-dance/performing-arts-box-office.aspx
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Salisbury University is proud to be one 
of  the universities, government agencies 
and public and private organizations that 

partner with The Washington Center (TWC) 
to give SU students the opportunity to live, study 
and work in Washington, DC, while earning 10-
15 SU academic credits. 

TWC provides a multitude of  internship 
opportunities for undergraduate students of  any 
discipline in the DC area while also offering 
an academic experience that emphasizes the 
importance of  civic engagement and leadership 
development. 

Students register at SU for interdisciplinary 
studies (IDIS) credits, where they pay SU tuition 
and earn SU letter grades. SU works with 
department chairs to consider accepting IDIS 
credits for a student’s major or minor. 

During the summer, fall or winter session with 
TWC’s Academic Internship Program, students 
engage in three main program components:

1.	 Internship (6-8 SU credits for IDIS 
490 TWC Internship): 
TWC partners with hundreds of  
internship sites in DC (and around the 
country) and works with students one-on-
one to select the internship that is best 
for their career path. Students engage in 
projects related to their interests with a 
supervisor who supports their professional 
growth and success. Students maintain an 

online portfolio in a course management 
system similar to MyClasses to document 
their internship experiences and 
outcomes. Through TWC, SU students 
have interned with PBS, U.S. Department 
of  Commerce, Peace Corps, National 
Legal Aid and Defender Association, 
Migration and Refugee Services, Federal 
Trade Commission, WE ACT for 
Environmental Justice, Department of  
Education, Lawyers without Boarders, and 
other selective locations. Some students 
have been hired at their internship sites 
following graduation.

2.	 Academic Course (4 SU credits for 
IDIS 325 TWC Course): 
One night a week, students participate in 
a TWC seminar course that they select 
to fulfill a requirement for their major or 
minor, delve deeper into a topic they have 
always been interested in and experience a 
course taught by a practitioner in the field. 
A sample of  courses include International 
Organizations and Humanitarian Law, 
Scandalous Washington: Presidents 
Behaving Badly, International Security 

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCHFOdgMln16ReM-GMLzYTmg
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Salisbury University lost a master teacher, 
colleague and friend with the passing of  
Dr. Lori DeWitt, associate professor of  

communication, after a two-year battle with 
cancer on June 22.

DeWitt, immediate past chair of  the 
department, was a loved and respected 
colleague, teacher, mentor, leader and 
supporter of  the community. Her life touched 
so many people during her career both on and 
off  campus. 

She was a guiding spirit for her colleagues 
and friends. The love of  her family and faith 
was evident in all she accomplished, especially 
the love of  her husband, Doug. 

Lori arrived at Salisbury in 2007 after 

receiving her Ph.D. from North Dakota State 
University. She received her master’s from 
Loma Linda University and B.A. from Cal 
State San Bernardino. 

She taught high school at Canyon Springs 
High School in Moreno Valley, CA, and at 
Victor Valley High School in Victorville, CA. 

Among her many accomplishments, she 
received the Fulton School’s Annual Award for 
Outstanding Department Chair. 

While serving on the faculty at Salisbury 
University, she led multiple study abroad trips 
to both Guatemala and Scotland. Additionally, 
she and her husband presented at international 
professional conferences in The People’s 
Republic of  China and explored setting 
up study abroad programs in England and 
Northern Ireland. 

Lori was very involved in her church and 
traveled on numerous mission trips to Peru and 
Macedonia. She had an unending commitment 
to women’s ministry and helped found a local 
nonprofit, faith-based organization, Faith Filled 
Women, that is dedicated to connect and equip 
women for the lives God intended them to live. 

Lori’s guidance as chair brought together 
the faculty and helped the department 

move through a difficult time. Her patience, 
humor and leadership were evident in all she 
accomplished, and she will be profoundly 
missed. 

A celebration of  her life was held September 9 
at Salisbury University. You can view the video 
at https://youtu.be/RqOPB-gV86Q. 

A memorial scholarship was created at 
Salisbury University in Lori’s name to support 
communication majors who have a desire to 
participate in the Salisbury University study 
abroad and domestic semester exchange 
programs. Donations can be made to the 
Dr. Lori J. DeWitt Memorial Scholarship at 
https://giving.salisbury.edu/campaigns/
dr-lori-dewitt-memorial-scholarship#/.

COMM Remembers Dr. Lori DeWitt By Paul Scovell

Written in 1996 by playwright and 
activist V (formerly Eve Ensler), 
The Vagina Monologues is based on 

dozens of  interviews conducted with women 
to address women’s sexuality and the social 
stigma surrounding rape and abuse. It has been 
performed off-Broadway, in South Africa, Paris, 
cities across the U.S. and at hundreds of  college 
campuses. 

Witty and irreverent, compassionate and 
wise, this award-winning masterpiece gives 
voice to real women’s deepest fantasies, fears, 
anger and pleasure, and it calls for a world 
where all women are safe, equal, free and alive 
in their bodies.

Q: What does this piece teach us about 
sexuality, empowerment and gender 
violence? 
A: The show teaches us that it is okay to talk 
about our sexuality – that sexuality is a natural 
thing and we should not be afraid of  who we 
are. It is empowering to listen to these women’s 
stories and to be able to relate to them – to 
laugh, to cry, to empathize with their journeys. 
Gender violence is a very serious topic and 

one that is not discussed openly in our society. 
These monologues allow us to open a dialogue.

Q: Why is this show still relevant today 
even though it was written 25 years ago?
A: The show is still relevant today because 
these topics and issues are ones that women are 
still facing in our society.

Q: You are co-directing this piece with a 
former theatre student. Can you talk a little 
bit about how you are sharing the directing 
role and your approaches to the piece?
A: Chelsea Dean, an alumna of  the Theatre 
Program at SU, and I are making creative 
decisions about the show collectively, but we 
have split the monologues between us and 
are working with actors individually on their 
specific pieces. We made casting decisions 
together and consult each other frequently.

Q: Who should see this show?
A: I hope that both men and women will 
at0 9e829.cc92(w e9eces)15 Tm
[(T)-9.8 (he sho)9.8f.8 (e w)ou m5 Tm
[(au)9.8 (tr)9.8 (e )]TJ
ET
EMC 
/P <</Lang (en-US)/4CID 1832 >>BDC 
BT
9 0 063220 234.35audier vialoguekinswe ones thae 



12 The Exchange

SU is an Equal Opportunity/AA/Title IX university and provides reasonable accommodation given sufficient notice to the University office or staff sponsoring the event or program. For more information regarding SU’s policies and procedures, please visit www.salisbury.edu/equity.
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The Exchange is published twice  a semester.The Fulton School of  Liberal Arts played host to students, faculty and staff  during the Fall for Fulton celebration on October 22. Representatives from Fulton’s departments showcased their offerings, while participants played games, enjoyed perfor mances, and left with coveted prizes and giveaways. Members of  the Art Department sold their creations, 


